# BANCA D'ITALIA

# Temi di discussione

del Servizio Studi

# Efficiency vs. agency motivations for bank takeovers: some empirical evidence

by A. De Vincenzo, C. Doria and C. Salleo



Number 587 - May 2006

The purpose of the Temi di discussione series is to promote the circulation of working papers prepared within the Bank of Italy or presented in Bank seminars by outside economists with the aim of stimulating comments and suggestions.

The views expressed in the articles are those of the authors and do not involve the responsibility of the Bank.

*Editorial Board:* Giorgio Gobbi, Marcello Bofondi, Michele Caivano, Stefano Iezzi, Andrea Lamorgese, Marcello Pericoli, Massimo Sbracia, Alessandro Secchi, Pietro Tommasino. *Editorial Assistants:* Roberto Marano, Alessandra Piccinini.

#### EFFICIENCY VS. AGENCY MOTIVATIONS FOR BANK TAKEOVERS: SOME EMPIRICAL EVIDENCE

by Alessio De Vincenzo<sup>(\*)</sup>, Claudio Doria<sup>(\*\*)</sup> and Carmelo Salleo<sup>(\*\*\*)</sup>

#### Abstract

Bank takeovers result on average in little improvements in performance. This may be due to conflicting driving forces behind them; however these have seldom been studied. We study directly the motivations for bank acquisitions by analyzing the prices paid for them, under the assumption that bankers are willing to pay for what they want. We find that there is no evidence that bankers are ready to pay for possible economies of scale and scope; on the other hand buyers expect to transfer their superior managerial skills to targets. Market power seems to hold little value while entry (or diversification) commands a premium. Agency issues at the buyer are also an important motivation for takeovers: other things being equal acquirers with more free capital are willing to pay more.

JEL classification: G21; G34; L21

Keywords: banking, M&As, pricing, corporate governance, market power.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>(\*)</sup> Bank of Italy, Supervision Department

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>(\*\*)</sup> Bank of Italy, Branch of Potenza

<sup>(\*\*\*)</sup> Bank of Italy, Research Department

#### Contents

Contents	
1. Introduction	9
2. Review of the Literature	
3. The Data	
4. The Pricing of Bank Acquisitions	
4.1 The Price and Explanatory Variables	
4.1.1 Control Variables: Characteristics of the Acquired Bank	
4.1.2 Economies of Scale and Scope	
4.1.3 Transfer of Superior Managerial Skills	
4.1.4 Market Power vs. Diversification	
4.1.5 Agency Issues at the Acquiring Bank	
4.1.6 Corporate Governance	
4.1.7 Bargaining Power	
4.2 The Econometric Setup	
5. The Results	
5.1 Intrinsic Value of the Target	
5.2 Economies of Scale and Scope	
5.3 Transfer of Superior Managerial Skills	
5.4 Market Power vs. Diversification	
5.5 Agency Issues at the Acquiring Bank	
5.6 Corporate Governance and Bargaining Power	
5.7 Robustness of the Estimates	
6. Conclusions	
Tables	
Appendix	
References	41

### **1. Introduction**<sup>1</sup>

In the nineties a wave of mergers and acquisitions transformed the financial sector; this world-wide trend is described in detail in a report by the Group of Ten (2001). Bank mergers and acquisitions in particular have been studied extensively across many countries and time periods; the results have been mixed at best. An international survey by Amel et al (2004) concludes that "The empirical evidence suggests that commercial bank M&As [...], on average, do not generate significant shareholder value".

A possible reason for the lack of consistent results is that bank takeovers can be driven by many different motivations, which do not necessarily result in higher profits. For example, economies of scale, which are widely quoted as one of the main reasons for an acquisition, are significant only for small banks, while economies of scope, which are another broadly cited reason to merge, are elusive to generate (and to measure). Strategies aimed at increasing market power might just result in more complacency - the "quiet life hypothesis" first mentioned by Hicks - while strategies aimed at diversifying the banks' portfolios might only result in lower volatility, which is hard to measure with accounting data and probably has second-order effects on stock prices. Finally, many M&As might be motivated quite simply by empire building by entrenched CEOs and thus are not likely to result in improved performance.

While many studies have looked at the performance of acquired banks very few have dealt directly with what motivates bank takeovers. The Group of Ten report (2001) includes a survey of practitioners, otherwise most papers infer indirectly the possible motivations from the characteristics of the banks involved or identify them ex post from the results of the deal.

In this paper, instead of studying the effects of M&As, we analyze directly the motivations for takeovers in the banking industry by relating the price paid for the target to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The authors are grateful to Andrea Generale, Paolo Marullo Reedtz, Marcello Messori, Fabio Panetta, Michele Polo, Andrea Resti and two anonymous referees for useful suggestions. This paper does not necessarily reflect the views of the Bank of Italy. E-mail: alessio.devincenzo@bancaditalia.it, claudio.doria@bancaditalia.it, carmelo.salleo@bancaditalia.it.

variables that identify the main strategies considered by the literature to drive M&As. We assume that what affects positively (negatively) the price is likely to create (destroy) value (or utility for the CEO; more on this later). Another key difference with the extant literature is that most papers identify indirectly one or two motivations at a time but, since for any given sample the driving forces at work are many and not always leading towards the same direction, the noise they introduce can make the results inconclusive. By contrast, we look directly and at the same time at the many different motivations offered by the literature, so that we can compare them to each other and verify which ones are more likely to affect the deal.

Our use of prices is a novel use of the information contained in the valuation of banks at the moment of an acquisition: the typical research on the subject has been mainly concerned with issues of regulation, testing whether restrictions on branching and on interstate transactions have had any effect on competition. We study the bank acquisitions recorded in Italy between 1995 and 1999; to our knowledge, this is the first paper that uses non-U.S. data on bank prices. Our data set is unique in the detail and depth on banks' operations and markets, as it draws on privileged information collected by the banking supervision authority. It allows us to measure very precisely structural variables such as the average concentration of the target's markets, the extent of the overlap with the bidder and the bidder's entry in new markets thanks to the acquisition; we also have detailed information on banks' activity, such as their EDP investments or their trading activity. Finally, as all their European counterparts, Italian banks have been allowed to operate as universal banks for most of the last decade; this allows us to take into account their forays into markets that have been precluded to most U.S. banks until the end of the nineties and to which they have been turning now.

We find that the possibility of reaping economies of scale and scope has no significant positive impact on the price paid for the acquired bank. On the other hand, a high gap in operating efficiency in favor of the acquiring bank leads to a higher price; this is consistent with the hypothesis that some mergers are linked to the possibility of transferring higher managerial skills from the bidder to the target. Out-of-market deals are correlated with higher prices while in-market deals are not: this is consistent with the hypothesis that diversification (or entry) is more important than market power (at least within the boundaries of antitrust regulation). Finally, other things being equal, acquiring banks with higher free cash are willing to pay more; this is consistent with the hypothesis that agency issues at the acquiring bank also play a significant role in takeovers.

The rest of the paper is organized as follows: Section 2 reviews briefly the empirical literature on bank takeovers; Section 3 describes the sample; Section 4 outlines the determinants of prices and illustrates the specification chosen to test them; in Section 5 we present the results and in Section 6 we draw some conclusions.

#### 2. Review of the Literature

In general, the pricing of bank takeovers has been analyzed in relation to regulatory issues, such as the impact of branching restrictions and the possibility of interstate acquisitions (although a few consider also other points, such as the degree of competition in the target's market). To our knowledge, all empirical studies of the determinants of bank premiums are performed on samples of U.S. banks; for ease of exposition their main results are summarized in Table 1.<sup>2</sup> In this paper however we are not concerned with the pricing of banks per se; we are interested in relating the price to the motivations for the transaction, so we will review more in detail the literature on bank M&As. The only paper that analyzes the premium paid for bank takeovers in a spirit close to ours is Palia (1993); its main result of interest with respect to our framework is that there is evidence that the price is influenced by agency issues proxied by managers' shareholdings; another result is that larger banks (with respect to targets) pay more – this is interpreted as evidence of a premium for technical change but could also be seen as evidence against economies of scale (see paragraph 4).

There have been a number of papers that analyze the possible benefits of bank mergers (cost reductions, revenue improvements, efficiency gains, increases in market value, etc.); they cover many periods, countries and sub-samples of banks. They are too many to review

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The effect of regulatory restrictions (or lifting thereof) is unambiguous: interstate deals and deals where the target operates in a state with branching restrictions command higher premiums. However, these results correspond to different motivations: the first one is due to the fact that allowing interstate transactions increases the number of potential bidders and therefore the price for given conditions of the target, the second one is due to the fact that banks operating in states with branching restrictions face limited competition and therefore enjoy some form of rent.

here; Berger, Demsetz and Strahan (1999) cover mostly studies based on US data, while Amel et al. (2004) have an international outlook. The general conclusion is that while there might be some economies of scale to be exploited among small banks, there are no clear-cut gains from M&As among all other banks.

Many papers that analyze the effects of bank takeovers try to identify the successful ones by relating them to some characteristics of the banks involved. In the following paragraphs we summarize the results for the main theories, divided in profit maximizing and non-maximizing ones: economies of scale and scope, increases in efficiency, market power, diversification on one hand and on the other hand managerial hubris.

Perhaps the most cited motivation for M&As in the banking industry is the exploitation of scale and scope economies. For Europe, Altunbas, Gardener, Molyneux and Moore (2001) find evidence of scale economies both for very small and for medium-sized banks (respectively with assets below 200 million dollars and between one and five billion dollars); the same result is generally found for the American banking system (although with slightly different thresholds).<sup>3</sup> This suggests that the positive effect of economies of scale disappears at a relatively low threshold and that above it the complexity of managing a large institution with a broad geographical reach might actually induce diseconomies of scale. It seems therefore that scale economies could be a good motivation for takeovers among small banks, while they shouldn't matter much if the acquirer is already large enough. As for scope economies, they seem to exist mainly for small institutions (Lang and Welzel (1996)); in general, it looks like universal banks are more efficient than specialized institutions (Vander Vennet (1996) and Lang and Welzel (1998)).

Transfers of better management skills from the buyer to the target are also often quoted as a motivation for bank takeovers. However the evidence is mixed: for American banks non-interest expenses and operating income don't seem to improve after the deal (Srinivasan (1992), Linder and Crane (1993)). For Italian banks Focarelli, Panetta and Salleo (2002) find

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Hughes, Mester and Moon (2001) give a slightly different perspective; they contend that when one considers differences in banks' capital structure and risk taking then scale economies hold even for larger banks.

an improvement in the quality of the loan portfolio of the target, which they explain with better credit management practices imposed by the acquirer.

Increases in market power are another possible motivation for M&As; this applies also to banks. Houston and Ryngaert (1994) find that the combined gains are more important when there is significant overlap between merging institutions; also DeLong (2001) finds that mergers that increase the focus of banks either geographically or in terms of their portfolio of products generate positive returns.

Finally, diversification and entry in new markets, achieved via M&As, might increase profits for the banks involved. Also in this case the evidence is inconclusive: Cornett, et al. (2003) find negative returns for diversifying acquisitions, while Zhang (1995) finds positive returns for out-of-market transactions. More in general, Altunbas and Ibañez (2004) find that, for a sample of transactions among European banks, dissimilarities in strategies have negative results, while mergers among similar banks enhance performance.

A possible alternative motivation for M&As, given the lack of conclusive evidence on their benefits, relies on managerial hubris (see Pilloff and Santomero (1998) and also Gorton and Rosen (1995), on empire-building in the banking industry). For instance there is some evidence that CEOs with lower levels of stock-based relative to cash-based compensation are more likely to lead their institutions in making acquisitions (see Bliss and Rosen, 2001), thus suggesting that they are aware that takeovers are not particularly beneficial.

All these papers recognize the importance of the motivations for a takeover in order to explain its results, but most of them tackle the issue by positing that certain characteristics of the banks involved point towards certain motivations (for example, a significant overlap of market shares is an indication that the merger is driven by the goal of increasing market power). However, no paper takes into account together the many possible motivations, sometimes divergent in their results (e.g. a merger driven mostly by an empire building strategy might result in an increase in market power but not necessarily in improved performance).

In this paper we analyze directly the main motivations for a bank takeover, considering them all at once in order to compare them; we assume that the price paid for the target reflects what matters most for the parties involved. In other words, in order to study the motivations for a takeover we look at the subjective perspective of the parties involved, which is incorporated in the price. The price itself is not necessarily strongly correlated with the ex post performance of the target, since it is determined by value-maximizing strategies but also in many cases by empire-building concerns and by the bargaining power of the parties involved, but it reflects all these factors and thus its determinants help shed some light on what motivates M&As.

#### 3. The Data

The Italian banking system represents a significant share of the European industry and shares many common features with its main neighboring countries: a bank-oriented financial system within a universal banking institutional framework, the coexistence of small and large banks and of state-owned and cooperative banks alongside their private sector counterparts. This richness of institutional detail and diversity among credit institutions allows us to compare the role of the intermediation function with other activities (this would be more difficult with U.S. data, given that some restrictive regulation on the activities of commercial banks was lifted only very recently), the impact of different governance mechanisms and the effect of market structure on the intrinsic valuation of banks and on the prospective gains of takeovers.

In this paper we analyze all transactions in the 1995-1999 period that involved the acquisition of the majority of equity (more than 50 per cent of voting shares): our sample contains 81 transactions. We obtained the data on the transactions from the supervisory records on shareholdings of banks. The definition of the event "transfer of control" that we use is rather strict, in order to avoid contaminating a dataset that is rather small with spurious effects. All data are recorded at year-end of the year before the deal is consummated. Now, two caveats on the deals that we have not considered in our sample.

First, we consider only deals in which the bidder had no prior stake in the target: this way, we avoid issues of differential information between bidders that are also insiders and outside acquirers. In principle, insiders have better information and therefore their valuation of the target should be less noisy than the valuation of outsiders, which would be a good thing. But in fact insiders might also have more bargaining power than outsiders, and this

would distort the valuation in ways that we are not able to predict. Furthermore, the premium paid for control would be spread on a much smaller stake for insiders than for outsiders, e.g. buying 40 per cent on top of a stake of 20 per cent as opposed to buying directly 60 per cent: if the premium is 10 per cent of the total value of the target, it would represent a fourth of the price for the insider and a sixth for the outsider, while it represents the same "good". In any event, the acquisitions by insiders are few (7 deals during the years considered), so that the complications that they would introduce probably outstrip the benefits in terms of more observations. We also keep only direct shareholdings of banks in banks, as we are interested in transactions with (potentially) real effects.

Second, we do not consider mergers, as the vast majority of these deals consists of a (very) large bank buying a (very) small one (46 deals during the years considered, but on average target banks in mergers are around a fourth of target banks for acquisitions in terms of total assets). The means of payment is a stock swap that is strictly proportional to the ratio of the net worth of the target to the bidder, therefore the value of the target's equity contains no further information than the relative size of the equity holdings, which are calculated at book value, with no premium for control or for the merger; in fact, whenever the valuation of equity is different from its book value, the difference is due mainly to the addition (subtraction) of capital gains (losses) in the two banks' portfolios of securities and real estate. In other words, the price of the target as we calculate it would reflect nothing more than the ratios of equity (plus/minus capital gains/losses) to total assets of the target and the bidder – examining its determinants would only explain the book value of equity as a fraction of total assets and not the value of the merger.

The deals are more or less evenly spread over the sampling period, with a low of 11 in 1999 and a high of 21 in 1997 (see Table 2). The 81 acquired banks represent about one third of all banks (we exclude mutual banks and long term credit institutions from the industry statistics) and 22 per cent of total assets; some banks make more than one acquisition in any given year, therefore there are only 59 bidders. The geographic distribution of target banks reflects closely that of the industry: 46.9 per cent are located in the North, 21.0 in the Center and 32.1 in the South (respectively 51.3, 21 and 27.7 for the industry). Acquiring banks, however, are concentrated in the North (76.3 per cent), the richest part of the country.

The Bank of Italy, acting as supervisory authority, attributes a score to banks, based on their capitalization, profitability, liquidity, risk and management; we classified the banks in three categories: in good standing, under scrutiny (a category that covers banks in fair conditions and banks in need of some remedial action) and problem banks. Again, the distribution of acquired banks matches closely that of the industry: 29.6 per cent are in good standing, 65.4 per cent are under scrutiny and 4.9 per cent are in trouble (for the industry the shares are respectively 32.1, 63.4 and 4.5 per cent). Acquiring banks are for the majority in good standing (59.3 per cent) and, somewhat expectedly, none is a problem bank.

In Table 3 we compare the main financials of targets, bidders and of the financial industry; the results are consistent with Focarelli, Panetta and Salleo (2002), who analyze the determinants of acquisitions for a sample that covers the 1985-1996 period. The median target bank is local or regional in scope just as the typical bank; it is smaller than the industry median (647 versus 840 million euro), but has almost the same ratio of equity, of net loans and of deposits to total assets (respectively around 8, 36 and 54 per cent). It has more bad loans as a fraction of total loans (8.2 versus 6.9 per cent) and a higher net interbank balance (7.1 per cent of total assets, versus 4.8 per cent for the median bank of the industry). Gross income is again very similar for both (around 4.6 per cent of total assets), but the median target bank has higher operating costs (73.2 versus 67.3 per cent of gross income) and is slightly less profitable: its return on assets (ROA) and ROE are respectively equal to 0.6 and 7 per cent, while for the median bank of the industry the same variables are respectively worth 0.8 and 10.1 per cent. Target banks are thus fairly representative of the banking industry, and their valuation in the occasion of an acquisition can shed a more general light on which activities and opportunities are thought to generate value.

Acquiring banks, on the other hand, are different from the standard of the industry: they are larger (10 billion euro for the median), make a more efficient use of their capital (only 6.9 per cent of total assets), have fewer bad loans (6.0 per cent of total loans), fund themselves less through deposits (41.3 per cent of total assets) and more via the interbank market (a negative balance of 2.6 per cent of total assets). Their gross income is slightly lower than that of the industry median (4.2 versus 4.7 per cent of total assets), but they have lower operating costs (61 per cent of gross income) and end up being more profitable, with a ROA and ROE respectively equal to 0.9 and 12.0 per cent.

#### 4. The Pricing of Bank Acquisitions

#### 4.1 The Price and Explanatory Variables

The dependent variable is the ratio of the price paid for the acquired stake to the total assets of the target bank, scaled by the fraction of equity acquired. Why do we relate the price to total assets instead of equity, as is frequently (but not always) the case in the literature? First, because the notion of a bank's equity is becoming more controversial by the day; in their efforts to meet capital requirements without diluting equity too much, banks are resorting to increasingly complex financial instruments that are part debt, part equity on a contingent basis; at the end of 1994, they represented on average less than 5 per cent of total supervisory capital. By the end of 1999, these hybrid claims represented in the aggregate 26 per cent of capital and reserves for the Italian banking system, with wide individual variations (from 12 per cent for small banks to 30 per cent for the larger ones); statecontingent liabilities, issued by many banks in varying amounts to comply with regulatory demands, have blurred the definition of equity and its measurement has become increasingly controversial. On the other hand, total assets are more clearly defined and are definitely correlated with future cash flows, which is in fact what the acquirer is buying, making it an appropriate scaling variable. Second, the poorly performing banks of our sample have been running down their equity before the acquisition because of recent losses. Relating the price paid to their depleted equity would only introduce noise: we would not be able to distinguish the banks with good prospects from the weaker ones, since both categories would have a high price-to-equity ratio; total assets provide in this case a more stable nominal anchor.

#### 4.1.1 Control Variables: Characteristics of the Acquired Bank

First of all, the basic characteristics of the target bank should play a role in the determination of its price, in particular its profitability and risk; they are introduced in our regressions as control variables.

Other things being equal, the price paid should be positively correlated with profitability (measured by gross ROA). In general, the profitability of the target is found to affect positively the price (see e.g. Palia (1993) and Brewer et al. (2000)), although for

example Cheng, Gup and Wall (1989) and Rogowski and Simonson (1989) do not find any significant impact of the return on equity (ROE) on prices.

The price should be negatively correlated with the risk of the loan portfolio (measured by the ratio of non-performing loans to total loans); the impact of bad loans should already be captured at least in part by profitability, which is measured net of charge-offs. By controlling for profitability, the risk variable in effect measures the impact of unexpected losses: other things being equal (i.e. profits net of current loan losses and provisioning for expected future losses), a higher ratio of non-performing to total loans could signal more losses, which have not been already taken into account.

Equity should also be relevant in determining the value of a bank; most authors find that equity has a negative impact on prices (e.g. Brewer et al. (2000), who argue that more highly leveraged banks are more valuable because they use capital more efficiently). From a theoretical perspective, Diamond and Rajan (2000) show that it is possible for banks to be under- as well as over-capitalized and provide an interior solution for the optimal capital structure. We provide an indirect test of this theory by using a concave (quadratic) function of equity as a fraction of total assets (even though we recognize that this variable could be subject to measurement error as explained above) among the independent variables.

Second, the price could be influenced by characteristics of the target bank that signal growth and profit opportunities: its liquidity, intermediation abilities, potential for selling services, degree of financial sophistication. For example, according to practitioners prices should depend positively on deposits, which represent a source of liquidity at a low marginal cost and the opportunity to contact new customers (both families and firms) that might be interested in new products; we therefore use the ratio of deposits to total assets. More specifically, the price should be influenced positively by variables such as the ratios of the net interbank position and of securities to total assets (measures of liquidity, correlated with an excess of deposits with respect to loans) and by the ratio of loans and of deposits to total assets (this would be consistent with the production theory of the bank, which posits that deposits are an output). Securities held in custody are an indicator of opportunities for non-interest income, namely asset management fees: their importance grows with the shift of Italian families towards actively managing their savings; their securities, for the custody of which banks earn a small fee, can be exchanged for mutual funds managed by banks for

higher commissions. In the same vein, assets already under management are an indicator of how much the bank is already active in this business; we use both variables (scaled by total assets). Finally, a crude measure of financial sophistication is the trading portfolio of a bank (as a share of own securities): a high ratio should be an indicator of financial sophistication.

Third, to the extent that past values are correlated with future prospects, the growth rates of the main variables should have a positive effect on the price: we consider the growth rates of net loans, deposits (see e.g. Rhoades (1987)), and total assets. This also allows us to differentiate between banks that might have high levels of loans and deposits but with a static outlook from banks that might have lower levels but that are growing fast.

#### 4.1.2 Economies of Scale and Scope

The first motivation usually given for M&AS is the search for economies of scale and scope. To see whether the prospect of scale economies affects the price paid for the target we therefore include the ratio of the sum of deposits and loans (which measure the core activity of a bank) of the target to the sum of the bidder - and the square of this ratio, in order to take into account possible non-linearities. This ratio basically measures how large the target is with respect to the bidder: the closer their sizes, the more likely that there might be economies of scale to be exploited, therefore we expect a positive sign (if the target is very small with respect to the bidder then the increase in total size will be small and scale economies will be almost non-existent or very hard to measure).

Scope economies result from the combination of different lines of products; since the retail banks of our sample provide very little services of corporate finance (which are produced mainly by investment banks), we focus on products aimed at households. The first variable we use is the product of the shares of non-interest income (over gross income) of the target and the bidder: the more either bank offers products different from traditional financial intermediation, the more there should be room for scope economies – we therefore expect a positive sign.

Given that the main non-traditional activity (i.e. not lending or deposit-taking) of Italian banks is asset management, economies of scope can also be measured by the product between securities held in custody by the target (scaled by total assets), which measure the size of assets potentially actively managed, and the share of non-interest income of the acquirer, which measures how active the acquirer is in the field of asset management. A positive sign would mean that economies of scope are judged to be relevant for the acquisition. The same reasoning applies to the product between the target's share of deposits (over total assets) and the bidder's share of non-interest income.

Finally, the ratio of net interbank balances (scaled each by the respective total assets) indicates whether it is valuable to match different liquidity patterns.

#### 4.1.3 Transfer of Superior Managerial Skills

A second motivation widely quoted for bank M&As is the transfer of superior management skills from the bidder to the target. To measure it we use the ratio of their costincome ratios (operating costs over gross income) as a measure of the gap in managerial ability: the lower the ratio, the higher the potential for improvement with the new ownership and the higher should be the price, since we already control for the level of profitability of the target bank. In the same spirit, we include the ratio of EDP expenditures (scaled by operating costs net of labor costs), as a measure of the technological gap between the two institutions (since we already control for differences in operating efficiency with the ratio of cost-income ratios): the higher the ratio, the higher the gap in favor of the bidder, the higher the possible improvements for the target and therefore the higher the price.

#### 4.1.4 Market Power vs. Diversification

Market power and/or diversification are another often mentioned set of profitmaximizing strategies cited for M&As.

Existing research finds little role for market power in determining the value of a deal. According to Fraser and Kolari (1988), for small banks the target's financials are more important than market conditions, while the opposite is true for large targets. Variables that proxy for market power are generally found to have no effect (e.g. Beatty, Santomero and Smirlock (1987)). However, the variables used don't take into account how the acquisition affects the market structure: for example, if the bidder has only a little market share in the target's market, the deal doesn't change much the market power of the new entity and therefore for given profitability the market share of the target should be irrelevant for the determination of the price.

In terms of market power, there are two possible (non mutually exclusive) strategies that could have an impact on prices. The first one consists of increasing market share in areas where the bidder is already strong, in order to extract rents due to market power, shut out rivals or save costs by cutting duplications; we measure this with the market share of the acquired bank in provinces where the acquiring bank already has a market share of more than 10 per cent (in-market index, which takes into account how the takeover would change the market structure). A variation of the market power strategy consists in buying a bank that operates in a concentrated market; we measure this with the concentration index of the loan market of the target. Since the size of the target per se could be an indication of its market power, we also insert the (log of) the sum of its loans and deposits, which approximates its size on retail markets.

Alternatively, a bank might want to enter new markets via an acquisition, diversifying its portfolio while preserving a structure and a brand that are already locally known and using them to offer new products and expand starting from a solid base; this strategy is particularly likely if barriers to entry are high. We measure this with the market share of the acquired bank in provinces where the acquiring bank already has a market share of less than 5 per cent (out-of-market index).

#### 4.1.5 Agency Issues at the Acquiring Bank

All the motivations previously listed should in theory lead to better results for the banks involved; however takeovers can also have non-profit-maximizing motivations. In particular, agency issues at the acquiring bank could lead its managers to non-value-maximizing, empire-building strategies.

A first way that agency issues can influence takeovers is because of excess resources (see Jensen (1986) on excess free cash): acquisitions are an attractive way for managers to employ them even if this would not be their best possible use. We measure this with the acquiring bank's free capital (equity minus bad loans) as a share of total assets (we don't subtract real estate and securities held outside the trading portfolio, as supervisory authorities

would do, because these assets can be sold with relatively short notice at a transparent market price, therefore we feel that they shouldn't be treated any differently from loans):<sup>4</sup> the higher the free capital, the more should the bidder be willing to pay for the same bank. Given that free capital could be simply a proxy for high profitability we include the bidder's net ROE.<sup>5</sup> Free cash can also be seen as a proxy for managerial entrenchment: bank CEOs that are under pressure from competition should be allocating efficiently their resources, rather than hoarding them in order to finance their empire-building ambitions.

A second way that agency issues influence takeovers is if the acquiring bank's CEO is highly entrenched: in this case, he/she might indulge in empire building even though this doesn't generate value. Our proxy for an entrenched CEO is the length of his/her tenure: the longer the tenure, the higher the degree of entrenchment and the more is the CEO willing to pay for the target, other things being equal.

Finally, if size per se matters to CEOs, then banks that grow slowly may be willing to pay more, other things being equal, in order to increase rapidly their size. We therefore use the growth rate of the bidder's total assets and expect it to have a negative effect on the price paid.

#### 4.1.6 Corporate Governance

Prices, in particular the premium for control, can be influenced by the ownership and governance structure of the parties involved; we therefore control for different institutional arrangements.

State-owned targets might be worth more because of the non-monetary benefits associated with them (especially if the buyer is also state-owned) or because they have more bargaining power, while state-owned bidders could be willing to pay more, other things being equal, because of some form of soft budget constraint.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> We use free capital (a variable monitored by supervisors as an indicator of how much a bank can still grow without increasing its leverage) instead of cash because banks use cash and securities as a component of their core business activities, contrary to non-financial firms who use them mainly as liquidity buffers or collateral.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> As an alternative hypothesis, banks that are profitable and have extra cash might have less bargaining power when deciding how to split the benefits from the acquisition with the shareholders of the target.

Cooperative banks could command a premium if the employees, that usually have a majority of the voting rights and are also their most important stakeholders, are to relinquish control. Cooperative banks that are bidders might be willing to pay more if this means a larger, safer bank for its employees, who are not well diversified in terms of human and financial capital.

Finally, targets that are listed on the stock exchange could charge a higher premium because there is less uncertainty on their conditions (more disclosure, information sampled from stock prices, etc. – this would reduce any "lemon problem" that could arise for banks with less extensive information) and acquirers that are listed are more likely to pay less because their managers might have less leeway given the (presumably) tougher scrutiny to which they are subjected by institutional investors.<sup>6</sup> Since there was only one hostile takeover in our sample, there is no variable for this case.

#### 4.1.7 Bargaining Power

A last factor that is likely to influence the price of the acquisition is the relative bargaining power of the two parties: the expected value of the gains from the deal will be split more in favor of the target if its CEO has a stronger hand and vice-versa. To capture this we include the probability that the CEO of the target bank is fired in the following year as a proxy for the target's bargaining power (the probability is estimated on the basis of the ex ante characteristics of the target bank: we run a logit regression where the dependent variable takes the value of 1 if the CEO is fired within a year of the deal and 0 otherwise, and with the following independent variables: the target's gross return on equity, equity over total assets, log of total assets and the rate of growth of its loans portfolio). It should be noted that conditional on his/her bank being acquired a CEO has a much higher probability of being fired: more than 40 per cent of the CEOs in our sample are asked to leave in the year following the acquisition, against an unconditional probability of around 20 per cent

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> A last issue that might affect the price is the means of payment of the deal (cash vs. stock); in this paper we will not deal with this last issue, because in Italy the mix of cash and stock is highly correlated with the size of the target (the smaller the bank, the higher the proportion of cash), which we always use as a control variable.

(see Generale and Gobbi (1999)); we therefore expect the sign to be negative: other things being equal, CEOs that have a high probability of being fired extract less surplus and therefore obtain a lower price. We recognize that this measure is at best a proxy for bargaining power, since we have to assume that it is the CEO that negotiates the deal in the name of all of the target's shareholders; another measure could be the degree of dispersion of the target's shareholders (a controlling agreement with many parts is more fragile and thus has less bargaining power than a single controlling shareholder), but data for this variable are not readily available. In any event, we know that for cooperative banks ownership is diffused (and this should be picked up by the appropriate dummy) while for state-owned banks it is highly concentrated (and again this should be picked up by a dummy), so we would be left only with listed and privately owned banks for which we have no way of controlling for the dispersion of ownership, but they represent little more than a fourth of the sample.

#### 4.2 The Econometric Setup

Given the large number of factors that could affect the price paid for a bank acquisition and the relatively small size of our sample, we organize our empirical analysis in the following way: we first check which variables are relevant for the pricing of the intrinsic value of the bank: its core characteristics, their growth rates, its prospects in non-deposit taking and loan making activities. We then keep the variables that describe the core characteristics of the target and add in turn the variables that capture the possible motivations for an acquisition outlined in Section 4.1. Finally, we estimate a pricing equation with the variables for the core characteristics and all the variables that are related to the motivations for the deal that turn out to be significant.

The following is our basic regression:

(0) 
$$PRICE_{i} = a_{0} + a_{1}ROA_{p} + a_{2}DEPOSITS_{p} + a_{3}NETLOANS_{p} + a_{4}NONPERF.LOANS_{p} + a_{5}EQUITYp + a_{6}EQUITYSQp + e_{i}$$

The dependent variable PRICE is given by the ratio of the price paid to the corresponding share of total assets; the subscript i stands for variables related to the deal, p stands for the passive (target) bank. The regression is a simple cross-section, estimated with

OLS. The explanatory variables are (all relevant information on the variables is contained in the Appendix; they are all calculated at *t*-*1*):

- a measure of profitability: gross ROA;
- two measures of the intermediation activity of the target bank: its ratio of DEPOSITS and of LOANS (net of bad loans) over total assets;
- one for risk: non-performing loans (the sum of bad loans and problem loans, which gives a more accurate picture of the quality of the loan portfolio than just bad loans) over total loans (NONPERF.LOANS);
- a measure of leverage: EQUITY over total assets; EQUITYSQ (the square of equity) allows for non-linearity.

We then add to the baseline variables (profitability, deposits, loans, risk and equity) a set of variables that describe the past growth of the bank: the three-years growth rate before the deal of total assets, net loans and deposits (regression 1).

The second set of variables that describes the intrinsic characteristics of the target refers to the other business lines that banks might develop (regression 2): liquidity management (net interbank balance and total securities over total assets), asset management (assets already actively managed over total securities held in custody and securities held in custody over total assets), risk management (trading portfolio over own securities).

We then keep the variables that describe the core characteristics of the target (profitability, deposits, loans, risk and equity) and add in turn five different sets of variables, each meant to capture a different aspect of the motivations for an acquisition.

The first set of variables (regression 3) is meant to capture economies of scale (the target's sum of deposits and loans to the bidder's) and economies of scope: the products of the bidder's and target's shares of non-interest income, securities held in custody by the target (scaled by total assets) and non-interest income of the acquirer (scaled by gross income), the target's deposits (scaled by total asset) and non-interest income of the acquirer (scaled by gross income) and the ratio of net interbank balances (scaled each by the respective total assets).

The second set of variables (regression 4) covers the possibility of a transfer of superior management skills from the bidder to the target: a measure of the gap in managerial ability (the ratio of the two banks' cost-income ratios) and a measure of the technological gap between the two institutions (the ratio of the shares of EDP expenditures over operating costs net of labor costs).

With the third set of variables (regression 5) we measure the impact of market power versus diversification (entry) strategies: the concentration index of the loan market of the target, the (log of the) sum of the target's loans and deposits, the overlap and the entry indexes (see 4.1.4).

The fourth set of variables (regression 6) measures agency problems at the bidder: its free capital over total assets; the growth rate of its assets and net ROE, as a control variable for good management, and the tenure of the target's CEO.

The fifth set of variables refers to the corporate governance mechanisms of the banks involved in the deal: a dummy variable for government ownership of the target (bidder), one for the target (bidder) as a cooperative bank and one for the target (bidder) being listed; we also add in this group of variables the estimated probability that the target's CEO will be fired (regression 7).

In the eighth and last regression we keep the variables that describe the core characteristics of the target bank and all the variables from the previous groupings that have a significant effect on the price paid for the acquisition (final regression).

In order to take into account possible problems of endogeneity, all independent variables are lagged one year with respect to the year of the deal. This way, to the extent that banks don't engage in window-dressing before the deal (which would be difficult in any case, since any changes in accounting principles would have to be first cleared with the supervisory authority), the variables we calculate describe the situation of both banks prior to the deal and independently of it. As for multicollinearity between the independent variables, the correlation between pairs of variables used in the different regressions is generally low or very low (a table is available from the authors upon request).

#### 5. The Results

The results are illustrated in Table 4, in which we report also the mean and standard deviation of all the variables used in the regressions; standard errors are heteroskedasticity robust (White procedure). We omit to report the coefficient of the intercept for each regression, as it is never significantly different from zero. The adjusted R squared is above 70 per cent for all seven regressions; in the following section we will consider as significant all the coefficients that are significant at the 10 per cent level or better. We also perform a series of robustness checks, the results of which are reported at the end of the section.

In regressions 2 to 7, when we add the other groups of variables to the baseline specification that includes the variables that should capture the basic activity of the target bank, the coefficients of the baseline variables stay mostly the same: they keep the same sign, the same order of magnitude and with few exceptions they remain significant if they were so in regression 1 (albeit sometimes at different levels) and do not become significant if they were not in regression 1; therefore after discussing the first specification, for regressions 2 to 7 we will only discuss the results of the new variables added to the baseline specification. The final regression contains all the variables that have been shown to be significant in regressions 1 to 7; its results, which confirm most of the results of the other regressions, are discussed in the paragraph on the robustness of our estimates.

#### 5.1 Intrinsic Value of the Target

In regression 1 we have only the main financials of the acquired bank. Its profitability affects positively the price; deposits, in accordance with practitioners' views, also affect it significantly, and the sign of the coefficient is always positive. Also net loans have a positive effect; our results are consistent with Focarelli, Panetta and Salleo (2002), who find that acquisitions are motivated by the opportunity for the acquirer to improve the quality of the loan portfolio of the target. The coefficient of non-performing loans is negative but not significant; this would be consistent with the fact that current charge-offs are good predictors for future charge-offs, meaning that the effect of risk is already captured by our measure of profitability.

No growth rate (calculated as a three-years average) has a significant influence on the price: this would mean that what matters (in particular for deposits and loans) is the level of the variables, not their dynamics.

The relationship between price and equity is concave; this is consistent with a theory of optimal capital structure; at the average level of equity over assets, a 10 per cent increase in equity would increase the price by 23 per cent. Our results provide an indirect confirmation of the contention by Diamond and Rajan (2000) that there is an optimal capital structure for banks. The positive relationship, that holds for most of our sample, could be due to the fact that the acquirer is relatively less capitalized: the acquisition would allow it to expand its loan portfolio without having to issue new equity. In studies performed on U.S. banks, the bidder seems to discount capital (negative correlation with the price); this could be due to the fact that the relationship studied is usually linear and that U.S. targets' capitalization might be closer to the optimal ratio.

In regression 2 we add the variables that should capture the relevance of the lines of business not directly related to deposits and loans. The net interbank balance and the ratio of securities to total assets are not significant: liquidity doesn't seem to add value. The same goes for asset management, both its actual development (assets managed) and its potential for growth (securities held in custody); finally, banks that are more financially sophisticated (size of the trading portfolio) are not worth more than their plain counterparts. The price seems to depend mostly on variables related to the intermediation function of the bank; the other activities do not seem to generate net value per se.

#### 5.2 Economies of Scale and Scope

In regression 3 the coefficient for the ratio of the sum of loans and deposits of the target to the bidder logarithm is not significant, nor is its square; this is consistent with the hypothesis that for our sample the costs of restructuring the acquired bank are considered to grow with its size more or less at the same rate of the benefits that could be derived from the exploitation of economies of scale.

The opportunity to increase revenues from asset management and to compensate liquidity mismatches (or to enhance liquidity creation) has no significant effect on the

valuation of the deal (this holds for all variables considered): this is consistent with the fact that economies of scope have hardly been found in many studies of the banking industry. It is slightly puzzling that there is no evidence of economies of scale or scope; this result could be due to measurement problems (we recognize that it is difficult to construct variables that capture their potential effects) or to the fact that since technology is rapidly reshaping the industry we might be observing years of transition towards new models of production, during which it would be hard to detect anything.

#### 5.3 Transfer of Superior Managerial Skills

In regression 4 we verify the possibility that takeovers are motivated by the possibility to transfer superior managerial skills from the bidder to the target. The ratio between the operating costs (relative to gross income) of the target and the bidder is significant and its coefficient is negative: the higher the gap, the smaller the ratio, the higher the price because the greater the potential benefits of the acquisition. The ratio of EDP expenditures is positive and significant: the higher the acquirer's expenditures with respect to the target, the higher the price. The technological gap could signal an opportunity to apply modern techniques to the target's activities, or it could simply mean that it is less costly to scrap an old IT system and replace it than to integrate two up-to-date ones. Our results are consistent with Houston, James and Ryngaert (2001), that find that financial markets expect gains from cost reductions, and with Huizinga, Nelissen and Vander Vennet (2001) that find that for a sample of European banks (and for a similar time frame) the potential gains from mergers stem from greater cost efficiency and not from increased market power.

#### 5.4 Market Power vs. Diversification

In regression 5 we introduce variables meant to measure the effects of market power and entry into new markets. Target banks operating in more concentrated loan markets do not command a higher price; neither do in-market deals. This is consistent with all the literature that shows that M&As are not followed on average by cost reductions (see e.g. Berger, Demsetz and Strahan (1999)): it is precisely in-market deals that require the most cost cutting through the elimination of duplicate branches, etc; the extra costs might compensate for the increase of market power that follows an in-market takeover. Furthermore, while in theory market power could be a motivation, in practice deals that would increase it most could be vetoed ex ante by the antitrust authority, which should authorize precisely only the deals less likely to be detrimental to consumers.

Another (indirect) measure of market power is the (log of the) sum of loans and deposits, that has a positive effect on price: other things being equal, a larger bank is worth more.

On the other hand, acquisitions where the target bank operates in markets that are new to the acquirer command a higher price: this could be an indication that there are barriers to entry in local markets, that are best overcome by the acquisition of a bank that already operates in them. This is consistent with Zhang (1995), that finds that out-of-market deals increase shareholder value, while in-market deals don't.<sup>7</sup>

#### 5.5 Agency Issues at the Acquiring Bank

In regression 6 we find that the coefficient of the duration of the CEO's tenure (a proxy for managerial entrenchment) is positive as expected and significant: other things being equal, CEOs that have been around for more are willing to pay more. There is also a positive (and significant) correlation between the bidder's free capital and the price paid for the acquisition; this is consistent with Jensen's free cash hypothesis, but also with the possibility that a greater availability of funds weakens the bargaining position of the acquirer. There is no relationship between the acquirer's net ROE and the price; this reinforces indirectly the free cash argument, because in the case of the bargaining power hypothesis a more profitable bank (without higher free capital) should also pay a higher price.

The growth rate of the bidder's total assets is not significantly related to the price paid: it doesn't look like acquisitions are a way to obviate slow internal growth.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> However the fact that there is an indication of barriers to entry but that our measures of market power are not correlated with the price could be due to market power not being directly linked to our measures of concentration.

#### 5.6 Corporate Governance and Bargaining Power

The set of corporate governance variables allows us to analyze a variety of institutional settings that might affect the value of a bank and of its control, as they might be related also to the non-monetary benefits of owning a bank.

In regression 7 we find that state ownership of either the acquiring or the acquired bank does not seem to affect the price. Apparently state-owned banks do not command a premium, nor are they willing to pay above the intrinsic value of the target: in this respect, there doesn't seem to be evidence of a soft budget constraint on the side of the buyer or of private benefits of control of a political nature. We also split the state-owned dummies in government-owned and owned by the so-called banking foundations (that are influenced by local politics) but this makes no difference, neither variable is significant.

On the other hand, being a cooperative bank as a target seems to be significantly correlated with a higher price: the employees of the acquired bank, that co-run it with management, demand a premium if they are to relinquish control.

Finally, if the target is listed on the Milan Stock Exchange, the price paid is higher, presumably because this means that there is less uncertainty in its determination and therefore less of a "lemon problem".

In regression 7 we also use the probability that the CEO of the target bank is fired in the following year (estimated on the basis of the characteristics of the deal) as a proxy for the target's bargaining power; the sign is negative as expected and significant (the standard error is corrected to take into account that the variable is estimated): other things being equal CEOs that have a high probability of being fired extract less surplus.<sup>8</sup> As a note, bargaining power could also be viewed as a control variable that affects all results; as a robustness check we run again all regressions always including this variable: the results are by and large the same as without it so we keep the simpler specification.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> An alternative explanation could be that in order to retain their job CEOs from target banks "bribe" the acquirer by settling on a lower price – this would be consistent with Becher and Campbell (2003), that find that the retention of target's directors after a merger is inversely related to the premium.

#### 5.7 *Robustness of the Estimates*

A first, inherent robustness check comes from the structure of our regressions: by keeping a set of variables constant and adding different groups of other variables, we verify that the coefficients of the baseline variables are stable; this tells us that the different sets of explanatory variables are fairly independent from each other and is consistent with the notion being tested that bank acquisitions depend on many different, non-exclusive motivations.

A second robustness check comes from the results of a final regression (reported in the last column of Table 4), in which we use as explanatory variables only the variables that are statistically significant in regressions 1 to 7. The coefficients of this final regression and their significance are consistent with the earlier results. In particular, for the variables related to the motivations for an acquisition, the ratio between bidder's and target's operating costs and the bidder's free capital continue to be significant and maintain the earlier sign.

We perform a few more checks. First, we use as the dependent variable the price paid divided by equity – as expected, the results remain qualitatively the same, but with lower significance levels. Second, we eliminate extreme observations for each regression, by running them without the banks rated as "in trouble" by the supervisory authority (5 per cent of our sample). We also add year dummies and regional dummies (their coefficients are never significant) and substitute each variable with its 3-years average recorded the year before the deal: again the signs and significance levels of the coefficients change very little; the same thing happens when we add a dummy variable that captures the fact that some acquiring banks are involved in multiple transactions. Finally, we scale our variables by different measures of size or income flows and substitute some variables with others that should capture the same effects: net ROE and ROA instead of gross ROA, charge-offs over total loans instead of non-performing loans, the (log of the) number of employees or of branches instead of total assets, deposits concentration measures instead of loans: our results remain qualitatively the same; the coefficients of the variables of the baseline section remain stable, those of the new variables are not significant and those of the variations on the variables that we present have the same sign, if not always the same statistical significance.

#### 6. Conclusions

In this paper we use the prices of bank acquisitions as a proxy for bankers' motivations for entering into a deal.

There is no evidence that bankers believe in economies of scale and scope; however the pricing of acquisitions is consistent with the hypothesis that buyers expect to transfer their superior managerial skills to targets. Our results on the comparison of bidder and target characteristics complement the finding by Houston, James and Ryngaert (2001), that financial markets expect most gains to come from cost reductions rather than revenue enhancements. Market power seems to hold little value while entry (or diversification) commands a premium. Agency issues at the buyer seem to play a role: other things being equal acquirers with more free capital or an entrenched CEO are willing to pay more.

Corporate governance also matters when pricing a deal. State-owned banks do not appear to be any different than their private sector counterparts: probably the privatization process, almost completed by the end of our sampling period, has contributed to aligning managers' interests to those of their shareholders. On the other hand, cooperative banks command a higher premium, other things being equal: this can be rationalized given the incentives created by their governance structure, which emphasize the role of their employees. Listed banks are worth more, probably because they are easier to value.

The main driving forces behind bank takeovers seem to be the transfer of superior managerial skills on one hand, and empire-building (or other agency-related issues) by entrenched buyers on the other. The coexistence of these two different motivations in any sample of M&As helps explain why on average takeovers yield little results.

Tables

## A SYNOPTICAL REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE ON THE PRICING OF BANK ACQUISITIONS

Authors		Targe	t Financials	Other variables				
	Profitability	Growth	Risk	Other	Bidder Financials	Regulation	Market Power	
Brewer, Jackson, Jagtiani and Nguyen 2000	ROE +, ROA +		Loans/Tot. Ass. no, Chargeoff/Loans no	Size +, Equity/Depo- sits -, Thrift -		Southeast +, Post Riegle-Neal Act +	Herf. No	
Shawky, Kilb and Staas 1996	ROE +		Leverage +	Size -		Out-of-State +		
Palia 1993	ROA +	Assets no	Chargeoff/Tot. Ass. no, Bad Loans/Tot. Ass, Provisions/Tot. Ass. no	Equity/Total Assets no, Bidder Ass./Target Ass. +		Interstate +, Target State Branch Restr. +	C4 +	
Frieder and Petty 1990	ROE +		Chargeoff/Tot. Ass. no	Equity/Tot. Ass. no				
Gup, Cheng, Wall and Liano 1989	ROA -, ROE +	Income no, Tot. Ass. no, Earning Ass. no, Core Dep. +, Equity no	Chargeoff/Tot. Loans no	Retail Loans/Tot. Loans no, Bidder Ass./Target Ass. +	Core Deposits Growth +	Interstate +		
Cheng, Gup and Wall 1989	ROE no	Core Deposits +	Chargeoff/Tot. Loans +		ROE -, Assets Growth -			
Rogowski and Simonson 1989	ROE no		Loans/Earning Assets +, Chargeoff/Earning Ass. no	Equity/Total Assets -, Bidder Ass./Target Ass. +		Interstate +	Herf. No, Mkt. Share of Target Core Dep. No	
Fraser and Kolari 1988	ROA +			Demand Dep./Time Dep. +, Comm. Loans/Tot. Loans -				
Beatty, Santomero and Smirlock 1987	ROE +		Net Loans/Tot. Ass. -, Provisioning/Net Loans no, Chargeoff/Net Loans no	Treasury Sec./Tot. Ass , Equity/Tot. Ass		Unit Branching +	Herf. No, Mkt. Share of Target Dep	
Rhoades 1987	No	Earnings +, Deposits +		Growth of Target Market +, Equity/Tot. Ass	ROE -, Assets Growth -			

Note: +: the coefficient is positive and significant; -: the coefficient is negative and significant; no: the coefficient is not significant.

# **DISTRIBUTION OF ACQUISITIONS** (sampling period: 1995 - 1999)

	Acquired Banks	Acquiring Banks	Banking Industry <sup>(1)</sup>	
Total	81	59	267	
By Year:				
1995	17	15	267	
1996	15	10	270	
1997	21	17	262	
1998	17	8	264	
1999 <sup>(2)</sup>	11	9	273	
By Location: <sup>(3)</sup>				
North	46.9	76.3	51.3	
Center	21.0	16.9	21.0	
South	32.1	6.8	27.7	
By Supervisory Score: <sup>(3)</sup>				
In Good Standing	29.6	59.3	32.1	
Under Scrutiny	65.4	40.7	63.4	
Problem Banks	4.9	0.0	4.5	

Mutual banks, foreign banks and long term credit institutions are excluded.
Includes 3 deals completed in the first quarter of 2000. (3) Percentage values.

Table 3

## **SUMMARY STATISTICS**<sup>(1)</sup> (sampling period: 1995 - 1999)

	Acquired Banks			Acquiring Banks				Banking Industry				
	N. Obs.	Mean	Median	Std. Dev.	N. Obs.	Mean	Median	Std. Dev.	N. Obs.	Mean	Median	Std. Dev.
Total Assets	79	3,301	647	9,389	59	18,528	9,982	21,155	1,315	4,397	840	11,799
Equity	79	10.7	8.3	8.6	59	8.0	6.9	4.7	1,311	10.9	8.4	9.6
Loans	79	36.5	36.0	8.6	59	38.4	38.5	6.4	1,309	36.9	37.4	12
Bad Loans	78	14.2	8.2	12.1	58	6.5	6.0	3.1	1,253	10.3	6.9	10.8
Deposits	78	53.4	53.7	15.5	59	42.7	41.3	9.5	1,295	50.6	51.3	16
Net Interb. Balance	79	8.1	7.1	13.6	59	-2.5	-2.6	6.6	1,315	7.1	4.8	19.2
Gross Income	78	4.8	4.6	1.2	59	4.1	4.2	0.6	1,288	4.9	4.7	2.3
Non-Interest Income	78	24.3	23.4	11.2	59	28.4	27.6	7.1	1,289	25.0	24.2	13.3
Operating Costs	78	75.9	73.2	19.4	59	61.2	61.1	9.2	1,290	69.7	67.3	27.7
Gross ROA	78	0.0	0.6	2.0	59	0.9	0.9	0.5	1,286	0.4	0.8	1.6
Gross ROE	78	0.9	7.4	21.1	59	12.2	12.0	6.2	1,284	6.8	10.1	150.6

(1) Total assets are in millions of euro; equity, loans (net of bad loans), deposits, the net interbank balance and gross income are expressed as a percentage of total assets; revenues from services and operating costs are expressed as a percentage of gross income; bad loans are expressed as a fraction of total loans. The data for the banking industry does not take into account mutual banks, foreign banks and long term credit institutions. All ratios are expressed in percentage values.

Table 4

Variables	Mean	Std. Dev.	Regr. 1	Regr. 2	Regr. 3	Regr. 4
Adjusted R square N. Obs.			71.7 78	70.0	71.2 72	73.4 72
Dependent Variable: Price/Total Assets	0.22	0.40	78	70	12	12
<b>Target Baseline Variables (Intrinsic Value 1)</b> Gross ROA	0.00	0.02	0.90*	0.78	0.78	1.22**
Deposits/Total Assets	0.53	0.15	(0.52) $0.22^{***}$	(0.58) 0.18	(0.54) 0.19 (0.12)	(0.57) 0.20*** (0.07)
Net Loans/Total Assets	0.37	0.09	(0.08) 0.18* (0.10)	(0.11) 0.23 (0.17)	(0.12) 0.18* (0.10)	(0.07) 0.17* (0.09)
Non-Performing Loans/Total Assets	0.19	0.16	-0.09	-0.14 (0.10)	-0.19** (0.09)	-0.12 (0.08)
Equity/Total Assets	0.11	0.09	2.27*** (0.41)	2.21*** (0.40)	2.33*** (0.40)	2.10*** (0.37)
(Equity/Total Assets) Squared	0.02	0.04	-2.51** (1.02)	-1.95** (0.94)	-2.14** (0.91)	-1.97** (0.85)
Growth Rate of Total Assets	0.10	0.18	0.15 (0.13)			
Growth Rate of Net Loans	0.17	0.53	0.08 (0.06)			
Growth Rate of Deposits	0.09	0.35	-0.13 (0.10)			
Target Liquidity, Asset Management, and Finance						
(Intrinsic Value 2) Net Interbank Balance/Total Assets	0.08	0.13		0.09 (0.13)		
Securities/Total Assets	0.20	0.10		0.11 (0.14)		
Securities Held in Custody/Total Assets	0.92	1.64		-0.00 (0.01)		
Assets Managed/(Assets Man. + Sec. Held in Custody)	0.15	0.34		0.09		
Trading Portfolio/Securities	0.95	0.82		(0.08) -0.03 (0.04)		
Economies of Scale and Scope				(0.04)		
Target Loans&Deposits/Bidder Loans&Deposits	0.64	3.88			-0.00	
(Target Loans&Deposits/Bidder Loans&Deposits)	15.30	130.08			(0.01) 0.00	
Squared	10.00	100.00			(0.00)	
Bidder Non-Interest Income*Target Non-Interest Income	0.07	0.04			0.25	
					(0.33)	
Bidder Non-Interest Income*Target Securities Held in Custody	1.04	0.69			-0.02	
Bidder Non-Interest Income*Target Deposits	0.15	0.06			(0.02) 0.16 (0.29)	
Bidder Net Interbank Balance/Target Net Interbank Balance	0.29	3.37			(0.29) -0.00	
					(0.00)	
<b>Transfer of Managerial Skills</b> Bidder Operating Costs/Target Operating Costs	0.82	0.20				-0.10**
Bidder EDP Expenditures/Target EDP Expenditures	1.28	0.92				(0.04) 0.02* (0.01)

#### **REGRESSION RESULTS**

Standard errors are in parentheses. EDP expenditures are scaled by their respective operating costs net of labor costs; non-interest income and operating costs are scaled by gross income; securities held in custody and net interbank balances are scaled by their respective total assets. \*\*\*: the coefficient is significant at the 1 percent level; \*\*: the coefficient is significant at the 5 percent level; \*: the coefficient is significant at the 10 percent level. The coefficient of the intercept is never significantly different from zero; it is omitted for simplicity.

## Table 4 (continued)

Variables	Mean	Std. Dev.	Regr. 5	Regr. 6	Regr. 7	Regr. Fin
Adjusted R square			74.9	74.1	77.6	84.5
N. Obs.			78	72	78	73
Dependent Variable: Price/Total Assets	0.22	0.40				
Target Baseline Variables (Intrinsic Value 1)						
Gross ROA	0.00	0.02	1.01**	0.79	1.07*	2.65***
			(0.50)	(0.53)	(0.54)	(0.89)
Deposits/Total Assets	0.53	0.15	0.09	0.20***	0.01	
	0.05	0.00	(0.08)	(0.08)	(0.08)	0.10
Net Loans/Total Assets	0.37	0.09	0.21**	0.15	0.16*	0.13
Non-Performing Loans/Total Assets	0.19	0.16	(0.10) -0.12	(0.10) -0.14	(0.09) -0.08	(0.08)
Non-Fertorning Loans/ Total Assets	0.19	0.10	(0.08)	(0.09)	(0.08)	
Equity/Total Assets	0.11	0.09	1.75***	2.26***	2.03***	2.47**
Equity, Four rissous	0.11	0.09	(0.40)	(0.39)	(0.39)	(0.93)
(Equity/Total Assets) Squared	0.02	0.04	-1.95**	-1.88**	-1.62*	-1.45*
			(0.84)	(0.92)	(0.86)	(0.75)
Market Power vs Diversification			× /	· /	. ,	
Loan Market Concentration	0.13	0.05	0.03			
			(0.17)			
In-Market Deal	0.02	0.01	2.22			
			(8.68)			
Out-of-Market Deal	0.02	0.01	3.77*			5.97
			(2.15)			(4.19)
Log (Target Loans&Deposits)	13.84	1.83	-0.03***			0.01
A Ducklama -4 tha Ainin- Dauk			(0.01)			(0.03)
Agency Problems at the Acquiring Bank Net ROE	0.06	0.03		0.24		
Net KOE	0.00	0.03		(0.30)		
Growth Rate of Total Assets	0.15	0.10		0.11		
	0.15	0.10		(0.09)		
Free Capital	0.05	0.03		0.62*		0.44*
1 I				(0.34)		(0.26)
Tenure	3.42	3.59		0.004*		0.003
				(0.002)		(0.002)
<b>Corporate Governance and Bargaining Power</b>						
State-Owned Bidder	0.25	0.44			0.00	
					(0.02)	
State-Owned Target	0.23	0.42			0.02	
	0.40	0.50			(0.02)	
Cooperative Bank Bidder	0.49	0.50			0.04	
Cooperative Bank Target	0.43	0.50			(0.02) 0.04*	0.05***
Cooperative Bank Target	0.43	0.50			(0.04)	(0.02)
Listed Bidder	0.46	0.50			0.01	(0.02)
	0.10	0.00			(0.02)	
Listed Target	0.07	0.25			0.06*	0.06*
-					(0.03)	(0.03)
Prob. Change of Management	0.43	0.14			-0.29***	-0.46
					(0.07)	(0.37)
Other						
Target Growth Rate of Net Loans	0.17	0.53				-0.05
	0.05	00				(0.07)
Bidder Operating Costs/Target Operating Costs	0.82	0.20				-0.12***
						(0.05)

#### Appendix

#### 1. The Sources

The prices for acquisitions are collected from the Archive on Shareholdings of Banks, held at the Bank of Italy. All balance sheet information comes from the Bank's own databases.

#### 2. The Variables

The bank variables are calculated at the end of the year preceding the acquisition. The

variables illustrated in the tables and used in the regression are the following:

- 1. Bad loans: at face value;
- 2. Loans: if not specified, they include bad loans;
- 3. Total assets: net of floating items;

4. Free capital: core and supplementary capital minus subordinated debt and bad loans;

5. Securities held in custody: securities and other assets held in custody on behalf of third parties;

- 6. Deposits: deposits, bonds and assets managed on behalf of third parties;
- 7. Net interbank balance: interbank credit minus interbank debt;
- 8. Net ROA: net income after taxes divided by total assets;
- 9. Price: price paid for the acquisition of the majority of voting rights (divided by the fraction of equity acquired) divided by total assets;
- 10. Index of in-market transaction:

$$INMARKET = \sum_{i=1}^{n} QMKTp_i$$

for each  $QMKTa_i \ge 10\%$ .

11. Index of out-of-market transaction:

$$OUTOFMARKET = \sum_{i=1}^{n} QMKTp_i$$

for each  $QMKTa_i < 5\%$ 

where: i = province indicator

 $QMKTa_i$  = loan (deposit) market share of the bidder bank in the

i-th province

 $QMKTp_i$  = loan (deposit) market share of the target bank in the

i-th province.

#### References

- Altunbas, Yener, Edward P.M. Gardener, Philip Molyneux, and Barry Moore (2001), "Efficiency in European Banking", *European Economic Review*, Vol. 45 No. 10, pp.1931-55.
- Altunbas, Yener, and David Marqués Ibañez (2004), "Mergers and Acquisitions and Bank Performance in Europe: The Role of Strategic Similarities", ECB Working Papers Series No. 398.
- Amel, Dean, Collen Barnes, Fabio Panetta, and Carmelo Salleo (2004), "Consolidation and Efficiency in the Financial Sector: A Review of the International Evidence", *Journal of Banking and Finance*, 28, pp. 2493-2519.
- Beatty, Randolph P., Anthony M. Santomero, and Michael Smirlock (1987), Bank Merger Premiums: Analysis and Evidence, New York University, Salomon Brothers Center for the Study of Financial Institutions, monograph No. 3.
- Becher, David A., and Terry L. Campbell II (2003), "Corporate Governance of Bank Mergers", working paper, Drexel University.
- Berger, Allen N., Rebecca Demsetz, and Philip Strahan (1999), "The Consolidation of the Financial Services Industry: Causes, Consequences, and Implications for the Future", *Journal of Banking and Finance* Vol. 23, Nos. 2-4, pp. 135-194.
- Bliss, Richard T. and Richard J. Rosen (2001), "CEO Compensation and Bank Mergers", Journal of Financial Economics, Vol. 61, No. 1.
- Brewer, Elijah III, William E. Jackson III, Julapa A. Jagtiani, and Thong Nguyen (2000), "The Price of Bank Mergers in the 1990s", *Economic Perspectives*, Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago.
- Cheng, David C., Benton E. Gup, and Larry D. Wall (1989), "Financial Determinants of Bank Takeovers", *Journal of Money, Credit and Banking*, Vol. 21, No. 4, pp. 524-536.
- Cornett, Marcia M., Armen Hovakimian, Darius Palia, and Hassan Tehranian (2003), "The Impact of the Manager-Shareholder Conflict on Acquiring Bank Returns", *Journal of Banking and Finance* Vol. 27, No. 1, pp. 103-131.
- DeLong, Gail L. (2001), "Stockholder Gains From Focusing Versus Diversifying Bank Mergers", *Journal of Financial Economics* Vol. 59, No. 2, pp. 221-52.
- Diamond, Douglas W., and Raghuram G. Rajan (2000), "A Theory of Bank Capital", *Journal of Finance*, Vol. 55, No. 6, pp.2431-2465.
- Focarelli, Dario, Fabio Panetta, and Carmelo Salleo (2002), "Why Do Banks Merge?", Journal of Money Credit and Banking, Vol. 34, No. 4, pp. 1047-66.
- Fraser, Donald R., and James W. Kolari (1988), "Pricing Small Bank Acquisitions", *Journal* of *Retail Banking*, Vol. 10, No. 4, pp. 23-28.

- Frieder, Larry A., and Phillip N. Petty (1990), "A Consolidation Framework for Bank Merger Pricing", in *Game Plans for the 90s, The 26<sup>th</sup> Annual Conference on Bank Structure and Competition*, Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago.
- Generale, Andrea, and Giorgio Gobbi (1999), "Corporate Governance and Bank Profitability: Empirical Evidence from the Italian Experience", in *The Monetary and Regulatory Implications of Changes in the Banking Industry*, BIS Conference Papers, Vol. 7, pp. 34-54.
- Gorton, Gary, and Richard J. Rosen (1995), "Corporate Control, Portfolio Choice and the Decline of Banking", *Journal of Finance* Vol. 50, No. 5, pp. 1377-1420.
- Group of Ten (2001), *Report on Consolidation in the Financial Sector*, Basel: Bank for International Settlements.
- Gup, Benton E., David C. Cheng, Larry D. Wall, and Kartono Liano (1989), "Regional Differences in Bank Merger Pricing", in Benton E. Gup (ed), *Bank Mergers – Current Issues and Perspectives*, Amsterdam, Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- Houston, Joel F., Christopher M. James, and Michael D. Ryngaert (2001), "Where Do Merger Gains Come From? Bank Mergers from the Perspective of Insiders and Outsiders", *Journal of Financial Economics* Vol. 60, Nos. 2-3.
- Houston, Joel F. and Michael D. Ryngaert (1994), "The Overall Gains From Large Bank Mergers", *Journal of Banking and Finance* Vol. 18, No. 6, pp. 1155-76.
- Hughes, Joseph P., Loretta J. Mester, and Choon-Geol Moon (2001), "Are Scale Economies in Banking Elusive or Illusive? Evidence Obtained by Incorporating Capital Structure and Risk-Taking into Models of Bank Production", *Journal of Banking and Finance*, Vol. 25, No. 12, pp. 2169-208.
- Huizinga, Harry P., Jan H. M. Nelissen, and Rudi Vander Vennet (2001), "Efficiency Effects of Bank Mergers and Acquisitions in Europe", Tinbergen Institute, Discussion Paper No. 088/3.
- Jensen, Michael C. (1986), "Agency Costs of Free Cash Flow, Corporate Finance and Takeovers", *American Economic Review* Papers & Proceedings, pp. 323-329.
- Lang, Guenter, and Peter Welzel (1996), "Efficiency and Technical Progress in Banking. Empirical Results for a Panel of German Cooperative Banks", *Journal of Banking and Finance* Vol. 20, No. 6, pp. 1002-23.
- Lang, Guenter, and Peter Welzel (1998), "Technology and Cost Efficiency in Universal Banking: A 'Thick-Frontier' Analysis of the German Banking Industry", *Journal of Productivity Analysis* Vol. 10, No. 1, pp. 63-84.
- Linder, Jane C., and Dwight B. Crane (1993), "Bank Mergers: Integration and Profitability", *Journal of Financial Services Research*, Vol. 7, pp. 35-55.
- Palia, Darius (1993), "The Managerial, Regulatory, and Financial Determinants of Bank Merger Premiums", *Journal of Industrial Economics*, Vol. 41, pp. 91-102.

- Pilloff, Steven J., and Anthony M. Santomero (1998), "The Value Effect of Bank Mergers and Acquisitions", in Yakov Amihud and Geoffrey Miller (eds.), *Bank Mergers and Acquisitions*, Boston, Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- Rhoades, Stephen A. (1987), "Determinants of Premiums Paid in Bank Acquisitions", *Atlantic Economic Journal*, Vol. 15, No. 1, pp. 20-30.
- Rogowski, Robert J., and Donald G. Simonson (1989), Bank Merger Pricing Premiums and Interstate Bidding, in Benton E. Gup (ed.), *Bank Mergers – Current Issues and Perspectives*, Amsterdam, Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- Shawky, Hany, Tobias Kilb, and Carsten Staas (1996), "Determinants of Bank Merger Premiums", *Journal of Economics and Finance*, Vol. 20, No. 1, pp. 117-131.
- Srinivasan, Aruna (1992), "Are There Cost Savings from Bank Mergers?", *Economic Review*, Federal Reserve Bank of Atlanta ,, No. 77, March-April, pp. 17-28.
- Vander Vennet, Rudi (1996), "The Effect of M&As on the Efficiency and Profitability of EC Credit Institutions", *Journal of Banking and Finance*, Vol. 20, No. 9, pp. 1531-58.
- Zhang, Hao (1995), "Wealth Effects of U.S. Bank Takeovers", *Applied Financial Economics* Vol. 5, pp. 329-336.

#### RECENTLY PUBLISHED "TEMI" (\*).

- N. 562 Banks' participation in the eurosystem auctions and money market integration, by G. BRUNO, M. ORDINE and A. SCALIA (September 2005).
- N. 563 *Le strategie di prezzo delle imprese esportatrici italiane*, by M. BUGAMELLI and R. TEDESCHI (November 2005).
- N. 564 Technology transfer and economic growth in developing countries: an economic analysis, by V. CRISPOLTI and D. MARCONI (November 2005).
- N. 565 La ricchezza finanziaria nei conti finanziari e nell'indagine sui bilanci delle famiglie italiane, by R. BONCI, G. MARCHESE and A. NERI (November 2005).
- N. 566 Are there asymmetries in the response of bank interest rates to monetary shocks?, by L. GAMBACORTA and S. IANNOTTI (November 2005).
- N. 567 Un'analisi quantitativa dei meccanismi di riequilibrio del disavanzo esterno degli Stati Uniti, by F. PATERNÒ (November 2005).
- N. 568 Evolution of trade patterns in the new EU member States, by A. ZAGHINI (November 2005).
- N. 569 *The private and social return to schooling in Italy*, by A. CICCONE, F. CINGANO and P. CIPOLLONE (January 2006).
- N. 570 *Is there an urban wage premium in Italy?*, by S. DI Addario and E. PATACCHINI (January 2006).
- N. 571 Production or consumption? Disentangling the skill-agglomeration Connection, by GUIDO DE BLASIO (January 2006).
- N. 572 Incentives in universal banks, by Ugo Albertazzi (January 2006).
- N. 573 Le rimesse dei lavoratori emigrati e le crisi di conto corrente, by M. BUGAMELLI and F. PATERNÒ (January 2006).
- N. 574 Debt maturity of Italian firms, by SILVIA MAGRI (January 2006).
- N. 575 *Convergence of prices and rates of inflation*, by F. BUSETTI, S. FABIANI and A. HARVEY (February 2006).
- N. 576 Stock market fluctuations and money demand in Italy, 1913-2003, by MASSIMO CARUSO (February 2006).
- N. 577 Skill dispersion and firm productivity: an analysis with employer-employee matched data, by S. IRANZO, F. SCHIVARDI and E. TOSETTI (February 2006).
- N. 578 *Produttività e concorrenza estera*, by M. BUGAMELLI and A. ROSOLIA (February 2006).
- N. 579 Is foreign exchange intervention effective? Some micro-analytical evidence from the Czech Republic, by ANTONIO SCALIA (February 2006).
- N. 580 Canonical term-structure models with observable factors and the dynamics of bond risk premiums, by M. PERICOLI and M. TABOGA (February 2006).
- N. 581 Did inflation really soar after the euro cash changeover? Indirect evidence from ATM withdrawals, by P. ANGELINI and F. LIPPI (March 2006).
- N. 582 Qual è l'effetto degli incentivi agli investimenti? Una valutazione della legge 488/92, by R. BRONZINI and G. DE BLASIO (March 2006).
- N. 583 *The value of flexible contracts: evidence from an Italian panel of industrial firms,* by P. CIPOLLONE and A. GUELFI (March 2006).
- N. 584 The causes and consequences of venture capital financing. An analysis based on a sample of Italian firms, by D. M. DEL COLLE, P. FINALDI RUSSO and A. GENERALE (March 2006).
- N. 585 Risk-adjusted forecasts of oil prices, by P. PAGANO and M. PISANI (March 2006).
- N. 586 The CAPM and the risk appetite index: theoretical differences and empirical similarities, by M. PERICOLI and M. SBRACIA (March 2006).

<sup>(\*)</sup> Requests for copies should be sent to:

Banca d'Italia – Servizio Studi – Divisione Biblioteca e pubblicazioni – Via Nazionale, 91 – 00184 Rome (fax 0039 06 47922059). They are available on the Internet www.bancaditalia.it.

- L. GUISO and G. PARIGI, *Investment and demand uncertainty*, Quarterly Journal of Economics, Vol. 114 (1), pp. 185-228, **TD No. 289 (November 1996)**.
- A. F. POZZOLO, *Gli effetti della liberalizzazione valutaria sulle transazioni finanziarie dell'Italia con l'estero*, Rivista di Politica Economica, Vol. 89 (3), pp. 45-76, **TD No. 296 (February 1997)**.
- A. CUKIERMAN and F. LIPPI, Central bank independence, centralization of wage bargaining, inflation and unemployment: theory and evidence, European Economic Review, Vol. 43 (7), pp. 1395-1434, TD No. 332 (April 1998).
- P. CASELLI and R. RINALDI, *La politica fiscale nei paesi dell'Unione europea negli anni novanta*, Studi e note di economia, (1), pp. 71-109, **TD No. 334 (July 1998)**.
- A. BRANDOLINI, The distribution of personal income in post-war Italy: Source description, data quality, and the time pattern of income inequality, Giornale degli economisti e Annali di economia, Vol. 58 (2), pp. 183-239, TD No. 350 (April 1999).
- L. GUISO, A. K. KASHYAP, F. PANETTA and D. TERLIZZESE, Will a common European monetary policy have asymmetric effects?, Economic Perspectives, Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago, Vol. 23 (4), pp. 56-75, TD No. 384 (October 2000).

- P. ANGELINI, Are banks risk-averse? Timing of the operations in the interbank market, Journal of Money, Credit and Banking, Vol. 32 (1), pp. 54-73, TD No. 266 (April 1996).
- F. DRUDI and R. GIORDANO, *Default Risk and optimal debt management*, Journal of Banking and Finance, Vol. 24 (6), pp. 861-892, **TD No. 278 (September 1996)**.
- F. DRUDI and R. GIORDANO, *Wage indexation, employment and inflation,* Scandinavian Journal of Economics, Vol. 102 (4), pp. 645-668, **TD No. 292 (December 1996)**.
- F. DRUDI and A. PRATI, *Signaling fiscal regime sustainability*, European Economic Review, Vol. 44 (10), pp. 1897-1930, **TD No. 335 (September 1998)**.
- F. FORNARI and R. VIOLI, The probability density function of interest rates implied in the price of options, in: R. Violi, (ed.), Mercati dei derivati, controllo monetario e stabilità finanziaria, Il Mulino, Bologna, TD No. 339 (October 1998).
- D. J. MARCHETTI and G. PARIGI, *Energy consumption, survey data and the prediction of industrial production in Italy,* Journal of Forecasting, Vol. 19 (5), pp. 419-440, **TD No. 342 (December 1998)**.
- A. BAFFIGI, M. PAGNINI and F. QUINTILIANI, Localismo bancario e distretti industriali: assetto dei mercati del credito e finanziamento degli investimenti, in: L.F. Signorini (ed.), Lo sviluppo locale: un'indagine della Banca d'Italia sui distretti industriali, Donzelli, TD No. 347 (March 1999).
- A. SCALIA and V. VACCA, Does market transparency matter? A case study, in: Market Liquidity: Research Findings and Selected Policy Implications, Basel, Bank for International Settlements, TD No. 359 (October 1999).
- F. SCHIVARDI, *Rigidità nel mercato del lavoro, disoccupazione e crescita*, Giornale degli economisti e Annali di economia, Vol. 59 (1), pp. 117-143, **TD No. 364 (December 1999)**.
- G. BODO, R. GOLINELLI and G. PARIGI, *Forecasting industrial production in the euro area*, Empirical Economics, Vol. 25 (4), pp. 541-561, **TD No. 370 (March 2000)**.
- F. ALTISSIMO, D. J. MARCHETTI and G. P. ONETO, *The Italian business cycle: Coincident and leading indicators and some stylized facts*, Giornale degli economisti e Annali di economia, Vol. 60 (2), pp. 147-220, **TD No. 377 (October 2000)**.
- C. MICHELACCI and P. ZAFFARONI, *(Fractional) Beta convergence*, Journal of Monetary Economics, Vol. 45, pp. 129-153, **TD No. 383 (October 2000)**.
- R. DE BONIS and A. FERRANDO, *The Italian banking structure in the nineties: testing the multimarket contact hypothesis*, Economic Notes, Vol. 29 (2), pp. 215-241, **TD No. 387 (October 2000)**.

- M. CARUSO, Stock prices and money velocity: A multi-country analysis, Empirical Economics, Vol. 26 (4), pp. 651-72, TD No. 264 (February 1996).
- P. CIPOLLONE and D. J. MARCHETTI, *Bottlenecks and limits to growth: A multisectoral analysis of Italian industry*, Journal of Policy Modeling, Vol. 23 (6), pp. 601-620, **TD No. 314 (August 1997)**.
- P. CASELLI, *Fiscal consolidations under fixed exchange rates*, European Economic Review, Vol. 45 (3), pp. 425-450, **TD No. 336 (October 1998)**.
- F. ALTISSIMO and G. L. VIOLANTE, Nonlinear VAR: Some theory and an application to US GNP and unemployment, Journal of Applied Econometrics, Vol. 16 (4), pp. 461-486, TD No. 338 (October 1998).
- F. NUCCI and A. F. POZZOLO, *Investment and the exchange rate*, European Economic Review, Vol. 45 (2), pp. 259-283, **TD No. 344 (December 1998)**.
- L. GAMBACORTA, On the institutional design of the European monetary union: Conservatism, stability pact and economic shocks, Economic Notes, Vol. 30 (1), pp. 109-143, **TD No. 356 (June 1999)**.
- P. FINALDI RUSSO and P. ROSSI, *Credit costraints in italian industrial districts*, Applied Economics, Vol. 33 (11), pp. 1469-1477, **TD No. 360 (December 1999)**.
- A. CUKIERMAN and F. LIPPI, *Labor markets and monetary union: A strategic analysis,* Economic Journal, Vol. 111 (473), pp. 541-565, **TD No. 365 (February 2000)**.
- G. PARIGI and S. SIVIERO, An investment-function-based measure of capacity utilisation, potential output and utilised capacity in the Bank of Italy's quarterly model, Economic Modelling, Vol. 18 (4), pp. 525-550, TD No. 367 (February 2000).
- F. BALASSONE and D. MONACELLI, *Emu fiscal rules: Is there a gap?*, in: M. Bordignon and D. Da Empoli (eds.), Politica fiscale, flessibilità dei mercati e crescita, Milano, Franco Angeli, **TD No.** 375 (July 2000).
- A. B. ATKINSON and A. BRANDOLINI, Promise and pitfalls in the use of "secondary" data-sets: Income inequality in OECD countries, Journal of Economic Literature, Vol. 39 (3), pp. 771-799, TD No. 379 (October 2000).
- D. FOCARELLI and A. F. POZZOLO, The determinants of cross-border bank shareholdings: An analysis with bank-level data from OECD countries, Journal of Banking and Finance, Vol. 25 (12), pp. 2305-2337, TD No. 381 (October 2000).
- M. SBRACIA and A. ZAGHINI, *Expectations and information in second generation currency crises models*, Economic Modelling, Vol. 18 (2), pp. 203-222, **TD No. 391 (December 2000)**.
- F. FORNARI and A. MELE, Recovering the probability density function of asset prices using GARCH as diffusion approximations, Journal of Empirical Finance, Vol. 8 (1), pp. 83-110, TD No. 396 (February 2001).
- P. CIPOLLONE, La convergenza dei salari manifatturieri in Europa, Politica economica, Vol. 17 (1), pp. 97-125, TD No. 398 (February 2001).
- E. BONACCORSI DI PATTI and G. GOBBI, The changing structure of local credit markets: Are small businesses special?, Journal of Banking and Finance, Vol. 25 (12), pp. 2209-2237, TD No. 404 (June 2001).
- CORSETTI G., PERICOLI M., SBRACIA M., Some contagion, some interdependence: more pitfalls in tests of financial contagion, Journal of International Money and Finance, 24, 1177-1199, **TD No. 408** (June 2001).
- G. MESSINA, Decentramento fiscale e perequazione regionale. Efficienza e redistribuzione nel nuovo sistema di finanziamento delle regioni a statuto ordinario, Studi economici, Vol. 56 (73), pp. 131-148, TD No. 416 (August 2001).

- R. CESARI and F. PANETTA, *Style, fees and performance of Italian equity funds*, Journal of Banking and Finance, Vol. 26 (1), **TD No. 325 (January 1998)**.
- L. GAMBACORTA, *Asymmetric bank lending channels and ECB monetary policy*, Economic Modelling, Vol. 20 (1), pp. 25-46, **TD No. 340 (October 1998)**.

- C. GIANNINI, "Enemy of none but a common friend of all"? An international perspective on the lenderof-last-resort function, Essay in International Finance, Vol. 214, Princeton, N. J., Princeton University Press, TD No. 341 (December 1998).
- A. ZAGHINI, Fiscal adjustments and economic performing: A comparative study, Applied Economics, Vol. 33 (5), pp. 613-624, **TD No. 355 (June 1999)**.
- F. ALTISSIMO, S. SIVIERO and D. TERLIZZESE, *How deep are the deep parameters?*, Annales d'Economie et de Statistique,.(67/68), pp. 207-226, **TD No. 354 (June 1999)**.
- F. FORNARI, C. MONTICELLI, M. PERICOLI and M. TIVEGNA, *The impact of news on the exchange rate of the lira and long-term interest rates*, Economic Modelling, Vol. 19 (4), pp. 611-639, **TD No. 358** (October 1999).
- D. FOCARELLI, F. PANETTA and C. SALLEO, *Why do banks merge?*, Journal of Money, Credit and Banking, Vol. 34 (4), pp. 1047-1066, **TD No. 361 (December 1999)**.
- D. J. MARCHETTI, *Markup and the business cycle: Evidence from Italian manufacturing branches*, Open Economies Review, Vol. 13 (1), pp. 87-103, **TD No. 362 (December 1999)**.
- F. BUSETTI, *Testing for stochastic trends in series with structural breaks*, Journal of Forecasting, Vol. 21 (2), pp. 81-105, TD No. 385 (October 2000).
- F. LIPPI, *Revisiting the Case for a Populist Central Banker*, European Economic Review, Vol. 46 (3), pp. 601-612, **TD No. 386 (October 2000)**.
- F. PANETTA, *The stability of the relation between the stock market and macroeconomic forces*, Economic Notes, Vol. 31 (3), **TD No. 393 (February 2001)**.
- G. GRANDE and L. VENTURA, Labor income and risky assets under market incompleteness: Evidence from Italian data, Journal of Banking and Finance, Vol. 26 (2-3), pp. 597-620, TD No. 399 (March 2001).
- A. BRANDOLINI, P. CIPOLLONE and P. SESTITO, *Earnings dispersion, low pay and household poverty in Italy, 1977-1998*, in D. Cohen, T. Piketty and G. Saint-Paul (eds.), The Economics of Rising Inequalities, pp. 225-264, Oxford, Oxford University Press, **TD No. 427 (November 2001)**.
- L. CANNARI and G. D'ALESSIO, La distribuzione del reddito e della ricchezza nelle regioni italiane, Rivista Economica del Mezzogiorno (Trimestrale della SVIMEZ), Vol. XVI (4), pp. 809-847, Il Mulino, TD No. 482 (June 2003).

- F. SCHIVARDI, *Reallocation and learning over the business cycle,* European Economic Review, , Vol. 47 (1), pp. 95-111, **TD No. 345 (December 1998)**.
- P. CASELLI, P. PAGANO and F. SCHIVARDI, *Uncertainty and slowdown of capital accumulation in Europe*, Applied Economics, Vol. 35 (1), pp. 79-89, **TD No. 372 (March 2000).**
- P. ANGELINI and N. CETORELLI, *The effect of regulatory reform on competition in the banking industry*, Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago, Journal of Money, Credit and Banking, Vol. 35, pp. 663-684, **TD No. 380 (October 2000)**.
- P. PAGANO and G. FERRAGUTO, Endogenous growth with intertemporally dependent preferences, Contribution to Macroeconomics, Vol. 3 (1), pp. 1-38, **TD No. 382 (October 2000).**
- P. PAGANO and F. SCHIVARDI, *Firm size distribution and growth*, Scandinavian Journal of Economics, Vol. 105 (2), pp. 255-274, **TD No. 394 (February 2001)**.
- M. PERICOLI and M. SBRACIA, A Primer on Financial Contagion, Journal of Economic Surveys, Vol. 17 (4), pp. 571-608, TD No. 407 (June 2001).
- M. SBRACIA and A. ZAGHINI, *The role of the banking system in the international transmission of shocks*, World Economy, Vol. 26 (5), pp. 727-754, **TD No. 409 (June 2001)**.
- E. GAIOTTI and A. GENERALE, Does monetary policy have asymmetric effects? A look at the investment decisions of Italian firms, Giornale degli Economisti e Annali di Economia, Vol. 61 (1), pp. 29-59, TD No. 429 (December 2001).
- L. GAMBACORTA, *The Italian banking system and monetary policy transmission: evidence from bank level data*, in: I. Angeloni, A. Kashyap and B. Mojon (eds.), Monetary Policy Transmission in the Euro Area, Cambridge, Cambridge University Press, **TD No. 430 (December 2001).**

- M. EHRMANN, L. GAMBACORTA, J. MARTÍNEZ PAGÉS, P. SEVESTRE and A. WORMS, *Financial systems and the role of banks in monetary policy transmission in the euro area*, in: I. Angeloni, A. Kashyap and B. Mojon (eds.), Monetary Policy Transmission in the Euro Area, Cambridge, Cambridge University Press, **TD No. 432 (December 2001)**.
- F. SPADAFORA, Financial crises, moral hazard and the speciality of the international market: further evidence from the pricing of syndicated bank loans to emerging markets, Emerging Markets Review, Vol. 4 (2), pp. 167-198, TD No. 438 (March 2002).
- D. FOCARELLI and F. PANETTA, Are mergers beneficial to consumers? Evidence from the market for bank deposits, American Economic Review, Vol. 93 (4), pp. 1152-1172, TD No. 448 (July 2002).
- E.VIVIANO, Un'analisi critica delle definizioni di disoccupazione e partecipazione in Italia, Politica Economica, Vol. 19 (1), pp. 161-190, **TD No. 450 (July 2002)**.
- M. PAGNINI, *Misura e Determinanti dell'Agglomerazione Spaziale nei Comparti Industriali in Italia*, Rivista di Politica Economica, Vol. 3 (4), pp. 149-196, **TD No. 452 (October 2002)**.
- F. BUSETTI and A. M. ROBERT TAYLOR, Testing against stochastic trend and seasonality in the presence of unattended breaks and unit roots, Journal of Econometrics, Vol. 117 (1), pp. 21-53, TD No. 470 (February 2003).

- F. LIPPI, Strategic monetary policy with non-atomistic wage-setters, Review of Economic Studies, Vol. 70 (4), pp. 909-919, TD No. 374 (June 2000).
- P. CHIADES and L. GAMBACORTA, *The Bernanke and Blinder model in an open economy: The Italian case*, German Economic Review, Vol. 5 (1), pp. 1-34, **TD No. 388 (December 2000)**.
- M. BUGAMELLI and P. PAGANO, *Barriers to Investment in ICT*, Applied Economics, Vol. 36 (20), pp. 2275-2286, **TD No. 420 (October 2001)**.
- A. BAFFIGI, R. GOLINELLI and G. PARIGI, *Bridge models to forecast the euro area GDP*, International Journal of Forecasting, Vol. 20 (3), pp. 447-460, **TD No. 456 (December 2002)**.
- D. AMEL, C. BARNES, F. PANETTA and C. SALLEO, *Consolidation and Efficiency in the Financial Sector: A Review of the International Evidence*, Journal of Banking and Finance, Vol. 28 (10), pp. 2493-2519, **TD No. 464 (December 2002)**.
- M. PAIELLA, *Heterogeneity in financial market participation: appraising its implications for the C-CAPM*, Review of Finance, Vol. 8, pp. 1-36, **TD No. 473 (June 2003)**.
- E. BARUCCI, C. IMPENNA and R. RENÒ, *Monetary integration, markets and regulation*, Research in Banking and Finance, (4), pp. 319-360, **TD No. 475 (June 2003)**.
- G. ARDIZZI, Cost efficiency in the retail payment networks: first evidence from the Italian credit card system, Rivista di Politica Economica, Vol. 94, (3), pp. 51-82, **TD No. 480 (June 2003)**.
- E. BONACCORSI DI PATTI and G. DELL'ARICCIA, *Bank competition and firm creation*, Journal of Money Credit and Banking, Vol. 36 (2), pp. 225-251, **TD No. 481 (June 2003)**.
- R. GOLINELLI and G. PARIGI, Consumer sentiment and economic activity: a cross country comparison, Journal of Business Cycle Measurement and Analysis, Vol. 1 (2), pp. 147-172, TD No. 484 (September 2003).
- L. GAMBACORTA and P. E. MISTRULLI, *Does bank capital affect lending behavior?*, Journal of Financial Intermediation, Vol. 13 (4), pp. 436-457, **TD No. 486 (September 2003)**.
- G. GOBBI and F. LOTTI, Entry decisions and adverse selection: an empirical analysis of local credit markets, Journal of Financial services Research, Vol. 26 (3), pp. 225-244, TD No. 535 (December 2004).
- F. CINGANO and F. SCHIVARDI, *Identifying the sources of local productivity growth*, Journal of the European Economic Association, Vol. 2 (4), pp. 720-742, **TD No. 474 (June 2003)**.
- C. BENTIVOGLI and F. QUINTILIANI, *Tecnologia e dinamica dei vantaggi comparati: un confronto fra quattro regioni italiane*, in C. Conigliani (a cura di), *Tra sviluppo e stagnazione: l'economia dell'Emilia-Romagna*, Bologna, Il Mulino, **TD No. 522 (October 2004)**.
- E. GAIOTTI and F. LIPPI, Pricing behavior and the introduction of the euro:evidence from a panel of restaurants, Giornale degli Economisti e Annali di Economia, 2004, Vol. 63(3/4):491-526, TD No. 541 (February 2005).

- L. DEDOLA and F. LIPPI, *The monetary transmission mechanism: evidence from the industries of 5 OECD countries*, European Economic Review, 2005, Vol. 49(6): 1543-69, **TD No. 389 (December 2000)**.
- G. DE BLASIO and S. DI ADDARIO, *Do workers benefit from industrial agglomeration?* Journal of regional Science, Vol. 45 n.4, pp. 797-827, **TD No. 453 (October 2002).**
- M. OMICCIOLI, Il credito commerciale: problemi e teorie, in L. Cannari, S. Chiri e M. Omiccioli (a cura di), Imprese o intermediari? Aspetti finanziari e commerciali del credito tra imprese in Italia, Bologna, Il Mulino, TD No. 494 (June 2004).
- L. CANNARI, S. CHIRI and M. OMICCIOLI, Condizioni del credito commerciale e differenzizione della clientela, in L. Cannari, S. Chiri e M. Omiccioli (a cura di), Imprese o intermediari? Aspetti finanziari e commerciali del credito tra imprese in Italia, Bologna, Il Mulino, **TD No. 495 (June 2004)**.
- P. FINALDI RUSSO and L. LEVA, Il debito commerciale in Italia: quanto contano le motivazioni finanziarie?, in L. Cannari, S. Chiri e M. Omiccioli (a cura di), Imprese o intermediari? Aspetti finanziari e commerciali del credito tra imprese in Italia, Bologna, Il Mulino, TD No. 496 (June 2004).
- A. CARMIGNANI, Funzionamento della giustizia civile e struttura finanziaria delle imprese: il ruolo del credito commerciale, in L. Cannari, S. Chiri e M. Omiccioli (a cura di), Imprese o intermediari? Aspetti finanziari e commerciali del credito tra imprese in Italia, Bologna, Il Mulino, TD No. 497 (June 2004).
- G. DE BLASIO, Credito commerciale e politica monetaria: una verifica basata sull'investimento in scorte, in L. Cannari, S. Chiri e M. Omiccioli (a cura di), Imprese o intermediari? Aspetti finanziari e commerciali del credito tra imprese in Italia, Bologna, Il Mulino, **TD No. 498 (June 2004)**.
- G. DE BLASIO, *Does trade credit substitute bank credit? Evidence from firm-level data.* Economic notes, Vol. 34 n.1, pp. 85-112, **TD No. 498 (June 2004).**
- A. DI CESARE, *Estimating Expectations of Shocks Using Option Prices*, The ICFAI Journal of Derivatives Markets, Vol. II (1), pp. 42-53, **TD No. 506 (July 2004).**
- M. BENVENUTI and M. GALLO, Perché le imprese ricorrono al factoring? Il caso dell'Italia, in L. Cannari, S. Chiri e M. Omiccioli (a cura di), Imprese o intermediari? Aspetti finanziari e commerciali del credito tra imprese in Italia, Bologna, Il Mulino, TD No. 518 (October 2004).
- P. DEL GIOVANE and R. SABBATINI, *L'euro e l'inflazione. Percezioni, fatti e analisi,* Bologna, Il Mulino, **TD No. 532 (December 2004).**